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1. Agenda and participants 

 

1.1 The agenda of the meeting included the following presentations: 

- an update of the work undertaken for TWG3 and the next work steps; 

- first results from the RDPs screening exercise; 

- national case studies;  

- the RISE research project’s results on the provision of public goods.  
 
1.2 Participants: 
 
TWG 3 members Hans BRAND 

 Ariel BRUNNER 

 Helene HOLSTEIN 

 Pille KOORBERG 

 Louis Pascal Mahé (substitute) 

 Vyara Konstantinova STEFANOVA 

 Geoorge VLAHOS 

  

DG AGRI - H1 Martin SCHEELE (TWG 3 Chairman) 

 Christiane CANENBLEY 

 Caroline RAES 

DG AGRI – D1 Caroline JEANDIN 

DG AGRI – D3 Aymeric BERLING 

DG AGRI – G1 Peter WEHRHEIM 

DG AGRI – L1 Noemie BEIGBEDER 

  

EN RD Contact Point David BALDOCK (lead expert) 

 Fabio COSSU 

 Michael GREGORY 

 Kaley HART (expert) 

 Haris MARTINOS 

  

Experts Tamsin COOPER (IEEP) 

 Mark REDMAN 

 Jethro Schiansky (RISE foundation) 

 

Apologies for absence: Mr. Jean-Christophe BUREAU, Mr. Hudo HEMMERLING, Mr. Camillo 
ZACCARINI BONELLI, Ms. Nina Dobrzyńska. 
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2. Introduction by the Chairman (M. Scheele) 

The chairman introduced the agenda of the meeting and the main issues to be discussed. The 

relevance of the work of the group was highlighted in relation to the current political debate in the 
Commission about the future role of the CAP after 2013. 

 

3. Overview of the work undertaken for TWG3 and the next steps  (by M. Gregory) 

The CP illustrated the work undertaken since the first meeting of the group, held on the 24/04/09. 
The state of play of the activities was presented with particular reference to Task 1.1 (Screening of all 
RD programmes) and Task 1.2 (Identifying the main types of public goods provided through 
agriculture in the Member States) of the TWG work plan (see presentation attached). 

88 RDP fiches identifying public goods delivered through RDPs and the results of the MS 
questionnaires will be available by the end of October in order to set the basis for the analytical work 
to be undertaken during the next step of the work plan. 

A draft report providing an overview of the RDP screening exercise has been circulated to the 
members as a first output of the first step of the work plan. An update of the report including 
information from all the 88 fiches and the MS questionnaires will be made available by the first week 
of December. 

 

4. Presentation of the first results from the RDP screening exercise  

A summary of the first results of Task 1.1 of the work plan was presented. The outline of the report 
was illustrated including the scope of the analysis, the type of Public Goods (PG) considered and the 
main findings (see presentation by K. Hart attached). The presentation principally focused on: 

- providing a picture of the state of the different PG in the EU MS/Regions according to the 
description made in the SWOT analysis of the Rural Development Programmes (RDPs); and 

- a general overview of the measures identified through the screening exercise as being used in the 
RDPs to deliver the different types of PG, with specific insights on what appear to be the most 
relevant measures and the degree to which they have been identified as ‘directly supporting’, 
‘indirectly supporting’, or ‘not supporting’ the provision of individual PGs. 

Next steps for the update and the completion of the work were presented in the conclusion.  It was 

highlighted that it was proving difficult, using the agreed methodologies, to collect information 
regarding delivery issues and administrative costs. 

 

Key points arising from the discussion: 

There were a number of questions raised about the accuracy of the data within the RDPs, and the 
implications that this raised for the subsequent analysis.  These issues were noted particularly in 
relation to the baseline analysis information, where a number of RDPs appeared to be giving an 
overly favourable impression of the state of the environment, and in relation to the identification of 
threats, where abandonment seemed not to have been identified.   In addition, there appear to be 
some inconsistencies in the presentation of how measures address the provision of the PGs.   

Looking for the reasons of these inconsistencies, it was discussed that RDPs are not only technical 

documents but that they are written also with a view to contributing to political discussions and 
statements in the Member States. This reality combined with difficulties in data availability may be 
constraining the analysis.  It was proposed that additional sources of information that might be 
considered more neutral (e.g. ex-ante evaluations reports, ex-post evaluation reports, additional 
national evaluation documents) could be used to complete and refine the analysis. In addition, 
information on the environmental baseline relating to PGs that emerge from the RDP fiches could be 
checked against other documents (e.g. Commission report on the implementation of Article 17 of the 
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Habitats Directive or information from specific indicators) in order to confirm the emerging trends and 
findings. However, it was agreed that not all the PG considered can benefit from this kind of check 
due to the limited existence of relevant literature/information. 

To try and achieve more clarity on the degree to which PGs are directly or indirectly supported by 
individual measures, a more in depth look at the data and the reasons for the scoring of the 
association between each measure and the specific PG will be necessary in order to understand if this 
link is purely theoretical or not. As a first step, a detailed examination of the specific actions identified 
for each measure and their links to the provision of each PG will be carried out.  There is inevitably a 
degree of judgement associated with assessing the degree to which individual measures have the 

potential to delivery PGs as this is often not set out as the primary logic of many of the measures 
within the RDPs. For complementing the analysis, any potentially environmentally damaging actions 
of measures should also be highlighted, based on the information in the fiches on whether conflicts 
appear to exist between the implementation of a measure and the provision of the PG.   

When discussing these additional analytical steps for complementing the work undertaken, it should 
be recalled, however, that this exercise can only identify the way in which MSs/Regions are proposing 
to use the measures within the RDPs and not what is actually happening on the ground, as the 
analysis looks only at the targets presented in the RDPs. It was stressed that, even if many other 
sources of information could be used to refine the results of the analysis, this would need to be done 
selectively, perhaps for certain Member States.  The basis of the analytical work encompassing all 27 
MSs remains the RDP and the information provided in it. Moreover, some documents were not (and 
will not) be available before the conclusion of the work. Available resources and cost constraints are 
additional factors to be taken in account in defining subsequent activities. 

 

5. Presentation of case studies  

Pille Koorberg (Estonia) and Mark Redman (Romania) illustrated two very different examples about 
how the issue of the provision of PG is being addressed in the EU Member States and what public 
goods provided through agriculture are considered to be in these national contexts (see presentations 
attached for more details). 

The first presentation gave an overview of the embryonic stages of the PG debate in Estonia, and 
looking at how EU policy instruments were currently being used for the provision of PGs. The second 
presentation gave an in-depth observation of the impacts of farming practices on the provision of PGs 
within the context of a High Nature Value and semi-subsistence farming systems, with a particular 
focus on the importance of these systems for biodiversity and cultural landscape. 

The case studies provided a picture of how the concept of PG is interpreted, which PG are the most 
relevant in the region(s), the main issues arising from their delivery and, the delivery mechanism that 
are put in place both at institutional and at on-farm level. 

Particularly in the Romanian case, the importance of the farming system as a whole was highlighted 
as key in preserving the status of the PG and in ensuring their delivery. In this context, specific 
threats and future challenges related to the delivery of the PG were also raised.  

 

Key points arising from the discussion: 

A key point emerging from the presentations was the confusion existing in Member States about the 
term ‘public goods’ and the absence of the use of the concept within discussions about the future of 

the CAP post 2013 in many countries.  Member States representatives requested that the significance 
of the concept and a clear definition of what is meant by ‘public goods’ is communicated to MSs as 
soon as possible. 

An important message arising form the two presentations was that some areas suffer from an 
irreversible loss in terms of the capacity in providing PG and that, in more than one case, the policy 
instruments (RD measures, CAP direct payments) are not sufficiently well targeted to those areas 
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(and those individuals / farm families) which contribute the most to the provision of PG. In general, 
there continues to be a gulf between the policy debate and its translation on the ground.  

Given that the provision of PG associated with agriculture requires appropriate management practices 
by farmers, it is necessary to answer two questions: 1) which are the most appropriate policy 
instruments and measures to use to achieve the management practices required and; 2) what is the 
payment level needed in order to prompt the allocation of a farmers’ factors of production to ensure 
the provision of PG.  Maintaining farming activities per se is not sufficient to ensure the ongoing 
provision of PGs. Indeed, evidence from the case studies has shown that inappropriate agricultural 
practices can equally damage the environment.  Equally, not every support provided through the 

RDPs does necessarily bring environmental benefits.  The degree to which this is the case depends on 
the objectives of the individual measures used and the way in which they are implemented.  For 
example, while investments under many of the measures used meeting the objectives of 
‘competitiveness’ or ‘quality of life’ can help to provide PGs, there are many examples of where they 
are also used in ways that may cause environmental damage. 

A need to better define some PGs was also highlighted in particular relating to ‘food security’ and 
rural vitality, since: a) food security could refer either to quantity/supply/availability of food or 
quality/safety; b) rural vitality is a very broad aspect and could addressed by all the RD measures 
since is a general objective of the RD policy. It was suggested that the focus of the subsequent 
analysis should be on the environmental PGs, with ‘food security’, ‘rural vitality’ and ‘animal welfare’ 
being grouped as ‘social’ PGs and considered in less depth. 

 

6. Presentation of the RISE task force’s work on “public goods from private lands” 

Mr Jethro Schiansky provided an overview of the work carried out by the RISE Foundation (Rural 
Investment Support for Europe) on the provision of PG from private lands (See presentation attached 
for details).  The aim of the project has been to try and set out the range of non-market services that 
are provided through land management and to look at the different ways in which the delivery of 
these services might be brought about, in a way that addresses the twin challenges of food and 
environmental security.  The RISE foundation is a non-profit Public Utility Foundation established in 
2007 by Franz Fischler and devoted to the promotion of sustainable agriculture and a living 
countryside.  

 

7. Discussion on the relevance of the term “public goods” in policy debates and 
communication issues 

David Baldock introduced the discussion section highlighting the range of different audiences to 
whom the PG concept needed to be communicated (EU officials, national governments, farmers, the 
general public etc) and the importance of tailoring the means of communication to these different 
audiences, each of which would have different starting points in terms of understanding the issues 
and have different reasons for engaging with the concept.   

The need to communicate clearly the intent, the activities and the results of the working group 
emerged as a priority during the discussion. In order to achieve this, the importance of finding a way 
of explaining and describing the concept of PG itself was seen as critical.  In particular, it was 
suggested that it needed to move beyond being described as a theoretical concept towards 
something that could be seen as an operational concept that was able to be put into practice by 
Member States.  It was agreed that differentiating the message for different target audience (e.g. 
policy makers, farmers, tax payers etc.) might be important here. Understanding what PGs are is 
essential to provide a common ground for exchanges and to maximise the potential for policy 
instruments to be used to address PG delivery.  The point was made that while technical accuracy is 
important in developing the concept and ensuring that it has strong theoretical foundations, this can 
get lost when the term is translated, often requiring some paraphrasing (this has also been an issue 
with the concept of High Nature Value in some countries). 
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It was evident that a certain disparity exists between MS (especially between old and new MS) about 
the way the ‘PG term’ is understood and put in place through the policy instruments. In many of the 
new Member States this debate is either absent or still very embryonic (BG, EE, RO), whereas in 
other MS the debate around the PG is already more advanced and well communicated to stakeholders 
who seem sufficiently motivated to take on the issue (NL, SE, UK). 

In this regard, more examples/evidence are needed from MSs to exemplify what is meant by the 
concept of PG. Particularly, it would be helpful to provide examples of the degree of PG provision 
associated with intensive farming systems to allow for comparisons to be made between these and 
the extensive systems.  In addition, it would be helpful to consider the justification for EU intervention 

for the provision of PGs, particularly if these are provided within very localised contexts. 

 

8. Next steps 

An update of the overview report (including information on all the 88 RDPs and the MS survey 
results) will be made available within the first week of December. Members are invited to submit 
written comments by 30 December 2009 the latest, in order to be taken in account for the next steps 
of the work.  A final analytical report (Step 2 of the Work Plan) will be presented at the next meeting 
of the group, which will take place on 4 February 2010. 


